MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD IN THE SYCAMORE TREE PUBLIC HOUSE, COLWINSTON, ON TUESDAY 13th DECEMBER, 2011 AT 7.00 PM.

1
ATTENDANCE

Councillors:


P Graham-Woollard – Chairman

G W Bates – Deputy Chairman
A J Austin – Treasurer
W J Bellin

Mrs J A Horton

E H Lewis

County Councillor

R P Thomas

Clerk:



Mr B J Graham-Woollard

2
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING
2.1
November Meeting
It was proposed by Councillor A Austin and seconded by Councillor Mrs J Horton that the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 15th of November 2011 be agreed as a true record.  Carried unanimously.
3
MATTERS ARISING
3.1
Membership
The Chairman welcomed Mr Lewis to the Colwinston Community Council as the replacement for the vacancy created by the resignation of Mrs S Carter.  Mr Lewis then signed the Statutory Acceptance Forms.
The Clerk informed the meeting that no other people had come forward to join the Community Council to fill the vacancy created by the resignation of Mrs A Jarrett.  As a result, the Clerk reported that no further applications could now be accepted as there was only 6 months to go before the Local Elections in May 2012, and co-options were not permitted during this period.  Noted.
3.2
Local Development Plan – Vale of Glamorgan 2011–2026 – Site 2513/CS.1
The Chairman understood, from Councillor W Bellin, that a plan had been put forward under the Local Development Plan for building up to 200 houses in Colwinston on the ground behind the fields going up to Rockleigh.  The Chairman understood that some surveying work had already taken place, and that a number of people had expressed concern about this matter.  He further reported that he had taken this up with County Councillor R Thomas and the Chief Planning Officer.  County Councillor Thomas replied that he had asked Planning about this, who said that there were 3 sites in Colwinston.  These sites were opposite the school, to the rear of Heol Faen farm and the field which had already been identified.  County Councillor Thomas said that all 3 sites would be discussed by Cabinet in January 2012 as part of the overall 2011-2026 plan which would then be subject to Public Consultation before the plan was ratified.

The Chairman asked who would have applied for these to be candidate sites, County Councillor Thomas replied that anyone could, but that it was up to the planners to agree as to which site, if any, would be put forward.  The owners have not been told about the candidate sites and won’t be until the decision had been made.  Nothing has been decided yet, and would only be made official in January 2012, with consultation on the formal document to follow.  County Councillor Thomas said that it was usual for this to be sent to the Community Council, as was the case with areas in Bridgend.  In all cases, candidate sites were listed on the website.  County Councillor Thomas said that an application could be put in for planning, but that this would still be subject to the usual procedures, along with the candidate site.

Councillor G Bates, said that it would be more beneficial to find out which sites, if any, had been successful.  County Councillor Thomas said that he would keep the Community Council informed, and would speak to Bob Quick or Marcus Goldsworthy at the Vale Council and then report to the Chairman about this issue.  The Chairman added that it was important that the Community Council should have the opportunity to comment, and Councillor Mrs J Horton said that Welsh Water had said that the village was not able to take on any further housing as there was not the possibility for the sewage system to take anything more.  The Chairman replied that Welsh Water had actually said that, apart from any more separate dwellings, no further housing could be connected to the sewage system as it would not cope.  The Chairman also said that the site was the subject for a planning application in 2007, which the village and the Community Council objected to.  This was withdrawn after objections had been raised.

The Chairman said that it was important to ensure that the Community Council formally objected to any proposal as Colwinston would not want any unknown planning proposals being agreed without its knowledge.  It was proposed by Councillor Mrs J Horton, and seconded by Councillor A Austin that the Chairman write to the Vale Council in regard to the concerns raised and whether the Community Council would be consulted on this matter to make observations about the site proposal, along with the access and the sewage problems.  Agreed unanimously.  The Chairman reiterated that the village boundary went from Brocastle to Stembridge, and then to Parcau Farm in the South, and Brocastle to the North and West of the A48.  As such, these sites were within the Colwinston boundary and listed under candidate sites on the web site under planning.  The extent of the areas was listed on the website, the biggest being behind Heol Faen.

In relation to this matter, Councillor G Bates said that the numbers at the School were falling and could fall very much in future years.  Previously, this was helped by children from The Vines and the Social Housing which were built in recent years.  He added that the village needs a small number of houses of affordability to be built in order to bring in young families and children.  Councillor G Bates added that in order to keep the villages alive, the possibility of 10-12 houses would be needed in each village.  The Chairman agreed that affordable housing was needed and desirable in the village.  Councillor Lewis asked whether there would be a preferred location for the new affordable housing.  The Chairman replied that it was difficult when there was no land available which the Community or County Councils had at their disposal without having to pay premium sums for it.

The Chairman asked whether if, for example, 45 houses were agreed the Community Council would be allowed to request whether they could be affordable housing.  County Councillor Thomas said that 30% of over 10 houses built had to be affordable, along with other requirements, such as being ecological, new build housing.  Councillor Bates felt that the village would agree to further affordable houses being built if there could be a condition that those in the Community who needed them could have first refusal.  The Chairman said that the Community Council was able to formulate a policy and would add the positive points to the letter he agreed to write.
3.3
Notice Board

This was discussed under item 3.9.
3.4
Damage to the grass verge by the School
As discussed at the last meeting, the  Chairman said that the footpath has to be to highway standards.  The Chairman said that he had been unable to obtain a contract price, and asked whether anyone would be able to put in the metallised specification path required.  County Councillor Thomas suggested that the Chairman should contact Vale Construction, who had put tarmac down for the Civic Amenity site and would pass the information on to the Chairman.  The Chairman said also, that if wished, to put in the bollards in for the farmer to be able to trim the hedge, this was possible.


The Chairman added that Tony Williams from CASH Grant was looking to see where funds could be found, and the CVC had agreed to contribute 75% of a budget of between £12,500 and £15,000.  The Chairman was hoping for the CVC to view the site on the 19th of December.  The Chairman understood that it may be possible to obtain £1500 for the bollards from the CASH Grant scheme.  The Chairman said that if the project was agreed, this could cost around £3,000 - £4,000.  This would depend on whether cheaper contractors could be found.  In view of this, County Councillor Thomas suggested an Aggregates Levy (from the Quarry Company) to look for funds to help pay for the initiative.  The Chairman said that he would contact Mary Long in Ewenny in regard to this as they had received funding for projects there.


The Chairman also agreed to send the specifications to Councillor A Austin electronically as he might know of a couple of contractors.  The Chairman said that there was also a length of kerb in the school area, which the Highways might agree to put in.  The Chairman agreed to send a report to the next meeting.

3.5
Recycling & Llandow Gas Drilling Application
The Chairman said that no appeal had been received yet, but that all needed to be vigilant in this matter.
3.6.
A48 – Re-designation of bypass speed limits
County Councillor Thomas said that a 50 mph limit was being considered for the whole of the Vale stretch of A48.  This would be put forward in the New Year.  All felt that this was not solving the problem of the bad engineering design and build of the by-pass itself.

3.7
Mobile Library
Councillor Mrs J Horton said that she had spoken to the Village Hall Association in regard to using one of the rooms in the Hall for a library, and that they were in favour of the idea.  The Chairman agreed to send Councillor Mrs Horton the e-mail address of County Councillor Tony Hampton.  Councillor Mrs Horton agreed to contact County Councillor Hampton by e-mail with confirmation from the Chairman, in regard to the feasibility of managing a village library.

3.8
Commemorative Tribute to Ena Greenslade on the Village Green

The Chairman said that this would be looked into in the New Year once the extension had been finished.

3.9
Planning Application – P-DC-ML-2011-00212-FUL – Tŷ Colwyn, Coed Masarnen – Single storey stone clad extension to provide new kitchen area and courtyard
The Chairman said that he had had various communications with the Planning Office as they were insisting on putting a hedge on the edge of the property, which was actually on the Green.  The Planning Officer was still insistent, but the Chairman had reminded them that this was Community Council land and the Community Council would not permit the hedge on the land.  The Chairman received a letter back from the Planning Officer, which said that J Lloyd would have to apply for a variation which would cost £150.  The Chairman said that he had written to the Planning Officer’s boss, writing back that J Lloyd had asked for the hedge to be put in.  This was based on the previous decision that the hedge was pursued.

The Chairman understood that it was possible that the Vale Council would not enforce it, which J Lloyd had also been told.
3.10
Dangerous Tree

The Chairman had not heard anything further in regard to this matter.
3.11
Souvenirs for the Queen’s Jubilee 2012
The Chairman reported that there had only been two enquiries concerning the souvenir mugs and coins commemorating the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee, and Councillor Austin said that he was still awaiting a sample mug.  The Chairman proposed that the matter be dropped.  Agreed unanimously.  The Chairman said that he had also given information to the Village Hall Committee for the Beacon which the Community Council would give a contribution to.

3.12
Christmas Trees for the Village
The Chairman reported that, due to the weather, the trees had had to be re-positioned.  The Chairman said that one of the problems was the tree-lighting ceremony on the 2nd of December, which made it necessary to put the trees in the ground.  The Chairman added that the contractor had said that, because they were purchased before the market date of 1st December, he bought them on the 23rd of November, and weren’t as good as the ones he wanted.  The Chairman said that it should be borne in mind for next year, and that the trees would not be ready until the 7th of December.  The contractor has been paid £200 for the trees and he had also cut the Village Green.
3.13
Reinstatement of red telephone box

Councillor Austin said that there had been a lot of interest in regard to the reinstatement of the red phone box.  Malcolm Jones had asked for further information, and would be prepared to help financially to replace the phone box.  Councillor Austin said that it was possible to resource a scrap box and for it to be re-furbished to original working specification which would meet BT requirements.  The Chairman added that BT will charge £600 – 700 to install it, but this may be reduced if the Community Council could find a BT engineer to complete the works privately.  He would seek such a BT contact in order to get such a plan officially approved.

Councillor Austin agreed to manage this initiative, and reported that fundraising was going on to help to replace this.  It was agreed that this be done in association with the Jubilee.  The Chairman said that this would need a budget, which the Treasurer would need to give to the Community Council.  The Chairman said that if there was a shortfall, and the Community Council agreed to make this up by a total of £1000.  It was proposed by Councillor G Bates and seconded by Councillor W Bellin to carry out the reinstatement, so that it was in position for the 3rd of June for the Jubilee.  Councillor Bates also asked that a suitable plaque commemorating the Jubilee be put on the phone box.  Agreed.
3.14
Rockery at the top of the Little Hill

The Chairman confirmed that the publican of the Sycamore wanted to build a rockery at the top of the hill, which had been built and re-built twice in the recent past as a result of vandalism.  The Chairman said that the best option was to put three or four large boulders in and create a rockery with them.  The Chairman agreed to contact the Aggregates source, as for the School path, and see if he could cost this installation.  He also agreed to then speak to the landlord of the pub about this.
4
HIGHWAY MATTERS

4.1
General Highway Matters

4.1.1
Relaying of Tŵmpath
The Chairman said that there were 3 major potholes, one at the top of Heolfaen, which Miles Punter’s team dealt with immediately, for which the Community Council was very grateful.  Miles Punter also said that a couple of potholes would be done on Tŵmpath, then when the weather improved the road would be re-surfaced.  Councillor G Bates asked whether, after re-surfacing, the road would be able to withstand the buses and the tractors, which veered off the road.  The Chairman said that this would not be the case, as it was evidenced in Llancarfan.  The Chairman said that Miles Punter could not say when it would be.

5
TREASURER’S REPORT

5.1
Report of Accounts

The Treasurer reported on the figures which he had already sent to all Councillors.  He reported that the current state of accounts were as follows:
£4,442.83 (Current Account)
£7,190.39 (Deposit Account)
(£1.25 interest)

A total of £11,633.22
The Treasurer reported that all cheques had been cashed apart from that paid to the contractor.  The Treasurer also reported that the £450 for Xmas CASH and £931 for precept had not yet been received.

5.2
Audit 2010 – 11

The Clerk said that he had received the report from the Auditors, Mazars, who had not found any major problems.  The Clerk reported that the Auditor said that the Asset Register should be updated and noted on the Audit, and that the Audit needed to be returned on time.  A resolution was passed at the September meeting, though this should be passed at the July meeting in future years.  It was proposed that the RFO (Treasurer) sign off the Audit and the Clerk send the report to the Auditors (Mazars).  Agreed unanimously.
5.3
Revenue Matters
The Chairman reported that the precept for 2012-13 needed to be discussed and agreed.  Last year’s Precept (2011-12) was kept at £10, which in 2012-13, would generate £2,740.  The Treasurer reported the budget for 2012, included the Clerk’s expenses, Christmas trees, insurance, newsletter, and maintenance of areas (village green, etc).  The budget also needed to include salt for salt bins, and a new laptop, Jubilee celebrations and restoration of the phone box (£1,000).  The Chairman said that the Jubilee celebrations would amount to £250 to be donated to the Village Hall Association.  The Clerk’s salary would also need to be as stated, and possibly increased.


This would make a total Revenue Expenditure of £5,000 to £6,000 against reserves of £13,000.  Councillor Bates said that it was important to separate capital from revenue in regard to the precept.  There was a large reserve in the budget, from previous years, which the auditors had commented on.  The budget would need to aim at covering the expenditure of costs.  Any short-fall costs (laptop, etc) should be from capital (one-off projects) and set aside from the revenue expenditure.  The revenue expenditure would equal around £4,000, offset by £2,700 of precept.  In this case, an increase of £5, a move towards £15 precept, possibly by 2014 should be considered.  Councillor Bates recommended a minimum of an increase of £2 in 2012-13.


Councillor E Lewis said that this would be important as the village would need to ensure that it gets what it needs to continue as a village and provide the essential services and maintain the financial flexibility.  The Chairman said that the Vale Council is capped, which is affected by any increase, and that Colwinston’s precept is currently the lowest in the Vale.  The Chairman also recommended a limit of £2,500 in the current account, and that any surplus should be removed to a capital account to be used as funds for agreed capital projects.  This would amount to around £10,000 in the capital budget.


The Chairman added that the expenditure for the phone box (£1,000) and the pathway (£4,000), would therefore be subtracted, leaving £5,000.  He recommended the staged increase, as proposed by the Deputy Chairman, to cover the possible increase of costs over a few years.  This would make it easier to explain to the Internal Auditor in regard to the Audit.  The increase of precept would be to cover future increases in costs.

It was proposed by Councillor W Bellin that the precept be increased to £12 for 2012-13, seconded by Councillor Mrs J Horton.  Agreed unanimously.  The Clerk agreed to send a reply to the Vale with the agreed amount.  The Chairman formally proposed that the Current account be capped at £2,500 and the surplus be moved to a capital reserve account for capital projects.  This should incorporate a contingency reserve of up to £5,000 for any professional representation required in the future.  Agreed unanimously.
6
CLERK’S REPORT

6.1
Police Report
The Chairman said that there had been a Tack theft from a Tack store of £3,500 worth of equipment stolen from near Richard Edwards’ farm.  The Clerk said that he had not received a report in regard to this from the Police, but would make them aware of the matter.

6.2
Consultation on Local Govt Byelaws.
The Clerk reported that he had received a consultation from the National Assembly for Wales in regard to Local Government Byelaws (Wales) Bill.  While he declared an interest and could not respond on behalf of the Community Council, he agreed to summarise the consultation for the next meeting in January.
7
OTHER BUSINESS
7.1
Asset Register
Councillor Lewis asked whether there was a requirement for a risk register.  The Clerk said that there was no requirement for public bodies under 10 people.  In regard to the Asset Register, the Chairman said that the Little Hill is valued at £5000, and the Village Green at £1.00.  The Treasurer to note for Audit Purposes.
7.2.
Footpath committee
Councillor Bates understood that this had been set up again through County Councillor Jeff James.  The Chairman agreed to look into this.

8
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
8.1
The date of the Next Meeting

It was agreed that the next meeting will be held on Tuesday, the 10th of January 2012, at 7.00 pm at the Sycamore Public House, Colwinston.

There being no further business, the Meeting was closed at 9.30 pm.

Signed

Signed…[image: image1.png]


…

Deputy Chairman, Colwinston Community Council

Date…10/01/2012………………………………………………........

Signed
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...

Clerk, Colwinston Community Council

Date…10/01/2012………………………………………………........
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